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Goodbye Barb
IT was the early 90s when I first met Barb. 

The company building Eastlink was 
planning to fence off the area around the 

Cottage, a move opposed by many residents 
- and in Barb they found a passionate ally.  
She spoke militantly at meetings, insisting 
Council involve itself in fighting the 
initiative. The result is the tunnel – and the 
parkland we are able to enjoy to this day.

Barb and I ended up President and 
Secretary respectively, and a more dedicated 
and hard-working colleague would be 
impossible to find. We worked as a team, and 
though a gentle and lovely person of whom 
I have many fond memories, she was not 
afraid to stand up for what she thought was 
right – in her words, “get her Irish up!”.

One day we were working together and 
she mentioned that they were talking about 

accreditation for local museums and she 
explained what it meant, so we looked into it. 
The Museum Accreditation Program came 
out and gave us the information we needed to 
bring us in line with professional museums. 
It was a gigantic job! We were among the first 
three volunteer museums to get it, and we 
were rather proud of that!

Another aspect of Barb’s dedication was 
her willingness to help people “out of hours”. 
She would often come around to the work 
room and the good will of the society was 
strengthened as a result.

I recall another thing that we sometimes 
had to thank her for. A spider lived in the 
museum and several times set off the alarm. 
Living so close, Barb would always be the one 
who came over and reset it!

Valda Arrowsmith

20 December 1933 – 24 October 2022

BOB and Barb Gardiner 
purchased land in May Court in 
the early 1960s and built their 

home close to Schwerkolt Cottage; 
thus emerged their abiding interest 
in the Cottage.

Barb became Acting Convenor 
of “Friends of Schwerkolt Cottage” 
soon after it was opened to the 
public in 1965 with it being affiliated 
with the Nunawading Historical 
Society, and I remember attending a 
range of events she organized.

Throughout the years since, Barb 
has been a joy to know. Always 
smiling, happy, kind and exuding 
warmth. Nothing was too much 

trouble and she could whip up 
a fund-raising sausage sizzle at 
Bunning’s at the drop of a hat!

Valda Arrowsmith and Barb 
worked together as a great team and 
their enthusiasm was infectious.

In 2013, after my partner died I 
found I had Wednesdays free and 
what better way to spend them than 
in their company with others at the 
Local History Room, despite it being 
a 20-kilometre drive from Glen Iris.

Over the years it has been my 
privilege to know Barb and hopefully 
her sunny personality will linger on 
as we all remember her.

Rosalie Whalen
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ON Wednesday 16 November we welcomed our 
new Federal Member for Menzies, Mr Keith 
Wolahan to the Local History Room and showed 

him around the Museum and Cottage. The Schwerkolt 
Complex now sits in the Menzies electorate.

We are delighted to have been advised that the Federal 
Volunteer Grant 2022–2023, which we applied for under 
the Menzies electorate, has been approved. We asked for 
money for a back-pack vacuum cleaner to make it easier 
for cleaning in the Cottage and a microwave convection 
oven for the kitchen. The funds, $1,948.00, have to be for 
the benefit of our volunteers and will be dispensed in the 
middle of 2023.

Kerrianne Stone is the new Heritage Programs Officer, 
replacing Julie Jones. Kathy and I will be meeting with 
her monthly and after our first meeting we are delighted 
to be working with Kerrianne.

One item that we have been discussing with Council 
was the work on the Cellar. The rebuilding of the 
stoneworks was finished in time for Heritage Day, 

however the installation of a fence along the top had 
been delayed. After the recent rains in early November 
the rainwater was not draining from the entrance to the 
Cellar and was pooling under the door. We contacted 
Council about the problem and in the meantime Harley 
dug a drainage channel to clear the water.

On Friday 11 November workers excavated the 
entrance slope, dug a drainage pit and laid down fresh 
gravel. The fence along the top is now built and some re 
arrangement of rocks on the top undertaken ready for 
landscape planting has now taken place.

Our application for Charity status with Australian 
Charities and Not for Profit Commission has been 
approved.

We have had a busy year with the major achievements 
of the new Rules for the Society, Charity Status, 
Reaccreditation and resuming Heritage Family Day. I 
look forward to celebrating these achievements with you 
at afternoon tea following Dr Gary Presland’s talk at our 
December meeting.

Dear Members,
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V icki Jones-Evans

Peter MacPhee accepts our 
Reaccreditation Award from Amelia 
Marra (extreme left), Manager of 
Accreditation Programs AMAGA Vic, 
along with other recipients.
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PICTURES: (Above) Photograph of the oil painting 
depicting Max Schramm; Baron Ferdinand von Mueller; 
(Below) Mr & Mrs H W Winter.

Rosalie Whalen: 
Our Favourite Germans and how 
they got here

WE were treated to a special speaker at 
our October 8 General Meeting – our 
very own Rosalie Whalen, giving us a 

detailed account of German migration to Melbourne 
during the 1860s, and the voyages, both physical and 
emotional they made to get here.

While I am sure the decision to migrate to the 
other side of the world is never made easily, we can 
only imagine with what difficulty this choice was 
made 150 years ago. Rosalie helped us understand 
the reasons and causes for these enormous 
decisions. Not only our well-known – to us – August 
Schwerkolt, but other notables and ordinary German 
immigrants who contributed to the foundation and 
establishment of the city of Melbourne.

I do enjoy these special excursions into the history 
of our city, and in particular, the people who made 
their stories our stories. Migration always takes 
courage and a willingness to take on the unfamiliar 
while using the known and familiar as a coping 
mechanism. 

For example, while I knew a little of the 
establishment of the Royal Botanical Gardens and 
their founder Von Mueller, there was much I learnt 
from Rosalie’s research. Rosalie skilfully gave us an 
insight into the man and a wonderful portrait of him 
who gave us not only the beautiful gardens, but also 
the useful blackberry!

We can only marvel at the resourcefulness of these 
early settlers as they carved lives and livings from 
a landscape (vastly different to what was to them 
‘civilised’ Europe) in ‘uncivilised’ Melbourne.

Thank you for a wonderful excursion into another 
segment of our history, Rosalie! While I had grown 
up knowing quite a deal about the British migrant 
orchardists and farmers of the eastern suburbs, due 
to my grandparent’s friendships, I knew little of the 
considerable influence of German settlement. Now I 
am encouraged to read much further.

Margaret Graham
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OSSIE Maxwell Joffre Grant was born on 28 
March 1915 at Beechworth, of Scottish, English 
and German ancestry. Early in life, he moved 

to Bulla and was raised by an aunt. His introduction to 
the world of theatre was a production of No, No Nanette 
at the Princess Theatre. The eight-year-old boy was 
stage-struck from them on. He became an actor in the 
1920s and in the 1930s undertook training in elocution, 
dancing and singing after moving to Murrumbeena. 
As a member of Murrumbeena Musical Society he had 
opportunity to take on leading roles. This creative period 
was interrupted by war service in the RAAF. Based at 
radar stations in the Northern Territory, Max was able to 
produce and direct service concerts.

In civilian life, Max worked in the printing industry and 
was a founding member of the gay men’s society ‘The Boilers 
Society of Victoria’. In 1952 Max moved to Mitcham 
and in 1953 became a founding member of Mitcham 
Repertory Group with Daphne Powell and Phyl Mudge.

Max’s contributions to the MRG and the cause of 
local amateur dramatics were many and varied. When 
Max retired from MRG in 1993, he had directed fifty-
three of the one hundred and thirty plays performed by 
them in that forty-year period. His farewell production 
was Separate Tables. He had assisted other amateur 
companies with their productions, including: three 
productions for The Avenue Players (Blackburn) and a 
production of Auntie Mame for Dandenong, Cheltenham 
and Samarital Light Opera Companies. His production of 
The Importance of Being Earnest was the first performed 
in the new Nunawading Arts and Entertainment 
Centre in 1986. He was also a foundation member of 
the Nunawading Arts Council in 1966 and was director 
of the council’s Art Festival for two years. He served as 
MRG’s President in the years 1953-64; 1970-72 and 1987.

Twice awarded Nunawading Citizen of the Year, in 
1959 and 1988, Max died on 22 September 2000. His 
funeral service was held at Le Pine Chapel, Box Hill.

Giselda Bannister

the acting bug A short clip from from the Sun News-Pictorial of 
Saturday, March 9 1940 highlights how some things 
have changed in 80 years!
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From the

Vol.47  No. 50 FRIDAY, DECEMBER 14, 1934
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FROM THE 
COLLECTION . . . 

NA202

Christie’s Christmas (1887) by "Pansy"
"Pansy" was a very busy woman!

In addition to being a mother, a pastor's wife, a 
mentor, and a member of a dynamic and close-
knit extended family, she was a prolific author. Her 
books have been printed in numerous editions all 
over the world.

While her books are often referred to as children's 
literature, they are powerful examples of how a 
life should be lived for Christ that apply to readers 
of all ages. From her very first book, Helen Lester 
(1865), to her last, Memories of Yesterdays (1931), 
her purpose was to win others to Christ. The writing 
contest that began her career as a published author 
set her life's work for the Saviour in motion.

The sheer number of Pansy Books published is 
staggering. At the height of her career, she was 
selling 100,000 books a year—a feat for any author, 
even today. 

Isabella Macdonald Alden (November 3, 1841–
August 5, 1930), nickname and pen name "Pansy", 
was an American author. 

Alden was interested in Sunday school primary 
teaching, and had charge of more than a hundred 
children every Sunday for many years. She was 
interested in temperance also; was involved in the 
Woman's Christian Temperance Union, and the 
principle of total abstinence was maintained in all 
her writings. 

Most of her works are didactic fiction with religious 
principles, which concentrate on translating Biblical 
precepts into acceptable Christian behavior in a 
modern world. 

. . . and the authoress . . .



Is this w
here you

 live?

STATISTICS

DIARY DATES*
Meetings are held at the Schwerkolt Cottage and 

Museum Complex

2023 
Speakers

to be 
advised 

2022 WORKING BEES*

Photographs catalogued      - 4497
Artefacts catalogued       - 5112
Documents catalogued      - 7896
Museum visitors September–October 549

        
Facebook Page ‘likes’ to date  1184

Please make a diary note and join us on the day.
Working Bees commence at 9.30am and finish 

around 12 noon with morning tea.

Saturday 4 March
Saturday 6 May
Saturday 15 July

Saturday 2 September
Saturday 4 November

Please come and help even if you can only 
offer an hour of your time.

*All dates subject to Covid-safe conditions 
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Peel Street Mitcham
Changed by Shire Council from Purches Street 1932

Almer Ave Blackburn North 
Changed by Shire Council to Peter Avenue 1932

Sandy Street Nunawading
Original street in Springfield subdivision 1861

Stanley St, Mitcham
after Victorian Governor Changed by Shire Council 
to Somers St. 1932, 

Railway Ave, Mitcham 
Changed by Shire Council to Tennyson Street, 1932

Station Street , Vermont/Vermont South
Now Terrara Road 

Station St Mitcham 
Changed by Shire Council to Victory Street, 1932

Walkers Road,Blackburn/Nunawading/Mitcham 
Changed to Springfield Road

Stanley Road, Blackburn 
Changed to Wellington Avenue, 1934

Original street names 
to present day
(Part Two)

Yvonne Fitzmaurice

STANLEY STREET, MITCHAM
Lord Stanley photographed in 1914
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WHS Committee Contacts
President
Vicki Jones-Evans
0404 612 216

Vice-President
Peter McPhee

Secretary
Kathy Innes

Treasurer
Eddie Tan
Local History Room (03) 9873 4946

Newsletter Team
Chris Gray

Wendy Standfield

WHS website
whitehorsehistory.org.au

facebook.com/whitehorsehistory

Email
whitehorsehistory@hotmail.com

Postal Address
P.O. Box 272

MITCHAM Vic 3132

Melway Ref. 49 D7

The Whitehorse Historical Society Inc.
Mission Statement & Acknowledgement of Country

“The purpose of the Society is to foster historical interest and knowledge. To collect, document, 
research, preserve and exhibit items that show how people have lived and worked in the City of 
Whitehorse area.”

“In the spirit of reconciliation, Whitehorse Historical Society Inc. acknowledges the Wurundjeri people 
as the traditional owners of the land now known as the City of Whitehorse, and pays respect to its elders past, 
present and emerging.”

The Whitehorse 
Historical Society, Inc. 

acknowledges the 
support of the 

City of Whitehorse.

R E M E M B E R
Whitehorse Historical Society 

Local History Collection
Open 10.30 a.m. to 2.30 p.m. Wednesdays. 

Visitors welcome. 
Ring 9873 4946 for an appointment at other times.

Box Hill Cemetery Records &  
Nunawading Gazette for 1964-1974 

available on microfiche for research.
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